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Finance and Investment Committee

[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 
Monday, 12 May 2014 at 14:30 
in the Boardroom, Chancellor Court, Corporate Services, Oxford
	Present:
	

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/LW)

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB)

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	Cedric Scroggs
	Non-Executive Director (CS)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Claire Dalley
	Director of Estates and Facilities (CD) part meeting

	Paul Dodd
	Deputy Director of Finance (PD) part meeting

	Haffejee Knight
	Head of Costing (HK) part meeting

	Daniel Leveson
	Head of Strategy and Programmes (DL) part meeting

	Dominic McKenny
	Director of Informatics (DMcK) part meeting

	Rafael Sorribas
	Health Informatics Development Manager (RS) part meeting

	Minnie Napier-Wright
	EHR Project Manager/Graduate Trainee (MNW) observing – part meeting

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)

	
	


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from Martin Howell (Trust Chair) and Justinian Habner (Trust Secretary). 

	

	2.
a

b

c


	Minutes of the meeting held on 10 March 2014
The minutes of the meeting held on 10 March 2014 were approved as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising
Item 9(d) Refurbishment of Windrush Ward – planning permission
The Committee noted that when CD joined the meeting she would provide an update on whether planning permission would be required for the refurbishment of Windrush Ward.  

The Committee confirmed that the remaining actions from the 10 March 2014 Summary of Actions had been completed: 3(b); 3(c); and 11(b). 

PD joined the meeting.
	Action



	3. 
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h

i

j

k
	Next Generation Electronic Health Record (NGEHR) Full Business Case
DMcK and RS presented Paper FIC 21/2014 which set out the full business case for the NGEHR and tabled a revised financial summary at appendix 2 of the business case.  RS highlighted that:
· following the demise of the National Programme for IT, all NHS Trusts were required to replace their existing EHR systems by 31 October 2015; 
· the Trust had undertaken a full and open procurement exercise for a NGEHR which would provide a single integrated solution for the Trust to replace the two versions of the current EHR in use across the Trust’s Mental Health and Community services and meet the general statement of requirements as set out on page 3 of the business case;
·  the outcome of the procurement evaluation had identified a preferred supplier from the two final tender submissions received, subject to contract.  Contract negotiations between the Trust and the preferred supplier had commenced at the end of March 2014 and were in the final stages;
· subject to agreeing and signing a contract with the preferred supplier, a phased go-live approach and transition to the NGEHR was planned starting from October 2014 and anticipated to complete by July 2015, prior to the deadline of October 2015;
· the total investment required for the project over the next 10 years was £17.9 million which represented an increase of £7 million over current budgets.  The increase was primarily necessary because the Trust would now have to pay for a solution that had previously been funded centrally by HM Treasury; and
· benefits to the Trust of implementing the NGEHR included a potential cash release/efficiency potential of approximately £48 million over 10 years.  

The Committee discussed the procurement process and noted the strong clinical and managerial engagement and that over 100 clinical and associated managerial staff had participated in two full days of supplier demonstrations and provided formal scoring feedback.  The Chair asked whether there was a risk of other software suppliers challenging the procurement process.  DMcK replied that this was no longer a risk as the time to challenge the procurement process had now lapsed and the Trust had provided full feedback on the procurement process.  
The Committee considered the governance and leadership of the NGEHR project and noted that a project board was in place which was chaired by the CEO.  The CEO highlighted potential risks in implementing any new EHR system around migrating data from one system to another, generating reports for regulatory purposes, patient level costing and integration with other software such as the Clinical Record Interactive Search (CRIS).  To mitigate these risks, the CEO had approached the new Director of Information Strategy at the Oxford Academic Health Science Network (AHSN) and the Oxford Academic Health Science Centre (AHSC), who had prior experience of data migration to this kind of system and experience of data warehouses and CRIS, to review the Trust’s implementation plans.  
The Committee asked for more information about the preferred supplier company to be included in the business case – for example, information on the financial robustness of the company, the company’s corporate structure, its areas of operation and what similar systems were already being used by other organisations.  RS noted that the preferred supplier company provided a wide range of software solutions some of which were already used by the Trust’s Finance team.  DMcK and RS to include more information in the version of the business case presented to the Board.  

CS asked if the Trust would be subject to exit penalties when it left its existing EHR system.  RS replied that this was unlikely to be the case as the Trust had been negotiating with the Health and Social Care Information Centre to become an early exit pilot site.  Penalties and charges, in the form of service continuity charges, were more likely to arise if the Trust delayed its transition to the NGEHR beyond 31 October 2015 although these were being discussed in the negotiations with the preferred supplier and with the involvement of the Trust’s solicitors.  

The Chair referred to page 24 in the business case and asked whether the Trust already had the exit slot which it was recorded that each exiting NHS Trust would need to apply for.  RS confirmed that it was part of the early exit pilot status which the Trust had already achieved.  DMcK noted that this would be made more specific in the version of the business case to be presented to the Board or explained directly to the Board.  
The Committee asked whether the current service provider was anticipated to be cooperative with the data migration to the NGEHR.  RS replied that this would form part of the exit arrangements which needed to be negotiated but significant issues were not anticipated as the Trust already received regular data uploads and was able to request additional data for a nominal charge each time.  

The Committee discussed the external dependencies listed on page 13 of the business case.  RS noted that the project team was confident of being able to work collaboratively with most of these external agencies and obtain the necessary support to implement the NGEHR.  Where working with one agency to extract data was potentially anticipated to be more difficult through previous experience, this had already been recognised and discussed with the preferred supplier. The preferred supplier had confirmed that they had experience of working with this agency and could assist.  

The Chair referred to the risks associated with exit, listed on page 13 of the business case, and asked whether the technical capability of the organisation to support anything other than an “easy” transition was as critical a risk as implied by the rating accorded in the business case.  The Chair noted that the current rating gave the likelihood of this risk as “certain” and the impact as “high” which implied that if the transition was not easy then the Trust would struggle to implement it.  RS replied that this should be amended in the version of the business case presented to the Board as this was no longer as significant a risk as originally anticipated given the discussions which had taken place with the preferred supplier.  The preferred supplier had conducted an impact assessment on transition and migration risk, costed this and carried out a productive workshop around data migration.  The CEO added that the review to be carried out by the new Director of Information Strategy at the Oxford AHSN and the Oxford AHSC should also provide the Trust with an objective view of these types of risks. 

The Committee considered the revised financial summary at appendix 2 of the business case which had been tabled to the meeting.  DMcK explained that this removed certain references and amounts relating to information management and the data warehouse as these would be subject to a separate business case.  The revised financial summary set out that total investment was requested of £7 million over current budgets.  

The Chair referred to page 29 in the business case and noted that any upgrades to the Trust’s network infrastructure or changes to the Trust’s computing environment were assumed to be funded through separate capital schemes managed through the ICT Strategy.  The Chair asked whether such upgrades or changes would be needed for this project.  DMcK noted that fairly minimal upgrades or changes would be required but additional iPads would be needed.  PD confirmed that the capital programme had already taken account of such requirements. PD drew the Committee’s attention to line 37 of the financial summary at appendix 2  which set out the additional revenue required for the project and noted that a key planning assumption had been built in for FY15 of £744,000 additional costs relating to this project and £700,000 capital programme allocation.  A specific allocation had not yet been set aside for future years but this would be built into planning and contingency would be set aside for next year for this.  


	MME/
DMcK/
RS

MME/
DMcK/
RS

MME/
DMcK/
RS



	l
	The Committee RECOMMENDED the NGEHR Full Business Case to the Board, at its next meeting in private, for approval so that the contract with the preferred supplier could be completed and implementation of the NGEHR could proceed.  

	

	4. 
a

b

c

d

e
	ICT Steering Group Status Report and annual update of the ICT Strategy 
DMcK presented Paper FIC 22/2014 which provided a summary of progress and an annual review of the Trust’s ICT programme of work.  DMcK highlighted that:
· during the year there had been focus on problem management activities to proactively resolve underlying root causes of issues.  This appeared to have been successful in reducing recurring incidents;
· although there had been an increase in both IT service desk average answer time and talk time this was in response to customer preference to resolve more calls during first contact;
· there had been an increase in high priority incidents but mainly due to telephony issues outside the direct control of the IT team.  Activity was underway to reduce vulnerability in this area by rolling out a new cloud telephony solution; 
· overall customer feedback had been positive with 80 per cent of those offering feedback noting that IT delivered a good service.  The Committee noted the improvement in customer feedback compared to a few years ago; and 
· ICT Cost Improvement Programme savings had been achieved and £1.35 million income had been generated through funding secured.
The Committee considered the top issues/risks affecting the ICT work programme, in particular the high level of staff turnover.  DMcK noted that the main reasons for turnover levels had been identified as career progression and work/life balance; the Trust’s experience was in keeping with industry standard behaviours as it was common for telephony staff to work for approximately 2 years in this industry.  The Chair suggested that the IT team consider a wider recruitment drive to cover other countries.

CD joined the meeting. 

The Chair referred to page 5 of the report on work streams and the new requirement to re-commission the site at Cambridge House to accommodate Healthy Minds.  The Chair asked if the Trust would be keeping the Cambridge House site.  CD replied that this was not necessarily the case, the Healthy Minds team had submitted a business case to use some of the space at Cambridge House and work was in progress to determine whether this would be a viable space for that service. 

DMcK provided an update on the outcome of the recent consultation on changes to the functioning of the ICT Steering Group.   The outcome of the consultation had been to retain the ICT Steering Group membership but move from regular face to face meetings to the circulation of status reports and comments over email and to utilise attendance at other groups with wider representation for feedback.  DMcK would continue to attend monthly meetings of the Operations Senior Management Team, Senior Management Team meetings chaired by the DoF and Extended Executive meetings to provide feedback and address the needs of clinical operational services and corporate services.  Ad hoc meetings of the ICT Steering Group could still be convened as required to address specific issues such as formal review of the ICT Strategy or changes to the capital budget.  The DoF noted that this change to the functioning of the ICT Steering Group would be practical and a better use of the time of the membership.  The ICT Steering Group would still, however, continue to exist and operate.  

The Committee noted the report and noted the change to the functioning of the ICT Steering Group.  

DMcK, RS and MNW left the meeting.  
	

	5. 
a


	Section 106  Manor and Tindal sites progress update
CD provided an oral update on the Section 106 applications relating to the former Manor House and Tindal sites.  The Trust was progressing the Tindal site viability assessment and Section 106 application first, as a test case which would then be followed by the Manor House application.  The District Valuer was considering the Tindal viability assessment with the outcome due to the Council this month, before the Council would discuss the Section 106 requirements.  The Council’s position may depend upon whether the viability assessment was supported or not.  
	

	b

c

d


	The Council had also requested that the Trust provide a revised planning application for the Manor House site. It was now anticipated that both planning applications would be resolved by mid-August 2014 so that the Trust could go out to market for both sites in late August 2014.  This had impacted upon the likely timing of completion of the land sale.  Originally this had been anticipated for March 2015 but was now more likely for April 2015.   However, some early interest had been received in both sites and the market was currently buoyant, although the local area was subject to the impact of changes in economic growth.  

PD noted that the anticipated slippage in the completion of the land sale would impact upon financial plans for the year and the capital programme.  Some of this could be managed but there could be a £2.5 million shortfall to be managed through working capital at the end of the financial year unless the capital programme was cut back still further. 

The Committee noted the oral update.  
	

	6. 
a

b
	Refurbishment of Windrush Ward – planning permission  
In response to item 9(d) under Matters Arising from the meeting of the Committee on 10 March 2014, CD confirmed that planning permission would not be needed for the refurbishment.  If the windows had been removed, thereby changing the external view, then this may have been required but this was no longer necessary. 

The Committee noted the update.


	

	7. 
a

b

c

d
	Estates Strategy implementation report – 6 month update 
CD presented Paper FIC 23/2014 which provided a 6 month update on the implementation of the Estates Strategy.  CD highlighted that:
· work was progressing to plan against all work streams and work was ongoing with directorates on the creation of campus sites and accommodation; 
· the planned revised structure had been implemented within the Estates team and posts had been recruited to, with the exception of the Head of Property Services role which would be subject to another recruitment exercise later in the year; 
· significant work had taken place to establish a risk register to effectively record estates and facilities risks and enable their effective management; 
· a Planned Preventative Maintenance (PPM) programme had been developed in order to mitigate the risk to the Trust of non-compliance with statutory and regulatory standards.  Confirmation was awaited as to the budget available to implement the PPM programme; and
· work had commenced to outsource hard facilities management services in relation to maintenance in order to deliver quality services within the available financial envelope and support the Cost Improvement Programme.  A survey of the Trust’s property and engineering assets had been commissioned, the results of which would feed into the PPM programme.  However, efficiencies could be sought by outsourcing the maintenance work which would be required.  

The DoF added that a future update on the Estates Strategy could be provided into a Board Seminar to allow more time for detailed discussion on the improvements in the Estates function and the assurance work taking place. 

The CEO noted that although good progress had been made to identify strategically the position which Estates needed to achieve, the next step was to build in planning around what may be required by services if service strategies changed and developed.  The delivery of long term service strategies around the end of June 2014 may assist the Estates team to factor in appropriate planning for future development.    

The Chair referred to page 5 of the report and asked why option appraisals to determine the best clinical options in relation to the creation of a single campus site for forensic inpatient services (medium and low secure) were not anticipated to complete until May 2015.  CD replied that issues with use of the Warneford needed to be resolved first and the option appraisals would need to involve consultation on clinical models, not just estates concerns.   


	

	e

f
	The Chair referred to page 8 of the report and asked whether the work with Adult Mental Health services to explore the potential relation of adult community services within Oxford City related to the move to the Fulbrook site.  CD replied that this was wider than the community hospital move to the Fulbrook site and referred to community teams and district nurses.   

The Committee noted the report.  

	

	8. 
a

b
	Capital Projects Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) progress report 
CD presented Paper FIC 24/2014 which provided an update on progress to implement the new KPIs agreed at the last meeting of the Committee. CD highlighted that:

· initial feedback on the new contractor teams had been very positive;
·  in relation to financial KPIs, only 2 capital projects which had completed in FY14 had used the 5 per cent contingency in their approved budgets; 
· the projects completed in FY14 had been delivered within 75 per cent of the allocated budgets through not using all available contingencies, reclaiming some VAT and moving from a more expensive framework contractor to a different procurement method.  This had enabled a saving of 25 per cent; 
· there had been no reportable accidents during FY14; 
· the Estates function had a new policy of “zero defects” at practical completion.  Data was currently being recorded on projects to record the end-of-defects position and should be available for the next report to this Committee; and
· a further update report would be provided to this Committee in approximately 6 months’ time.
The Chair asked if there were further opportunities for improvement in the way in which the Trust managed projects.  CD replied that it would be useful for project managers to be able to access a scheme of procedures manual when starting or progressing a project.  The Estate Team was now 
	

	c
	in the process of developing a scheme of procedures manual which would provide clear guidance on stages for project managers to follow and also a tool with which to audit individual project delivery.  

The Committee noted the report.

	

	9.
a

b
	Capital Projects progress report (including details of work to provide Value For Money)
CD presented Paper FIC 25/2014 which provided an update on the progress and performance of the approved FY14 capital programme and details of work undertaken to provide Value For Money.  

The Committee noted the report. 

CD left the meeting.
	

	10.
a

b
	Capital Programme Board (CPB) minutes – 04 February 2014 and 04 March 2014  
The DoF presented Papers FIC 26/2014 and 27/2014, the CPB minutes for 04 February and 04 March 2014.  The DoF highlighted that since the Capital Control Group had ceased to meet, there had been a more comprehensive and steady review of capital matters through the CPB.  

The Committee received the minutes. 

DL joined the meeting.
	

	11.
a
	Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) FY14 performance report and FY15 development report 
The DoF presented Paper FIC 28/2014 which set out FY14 CIP delivery against target and FY15 plans.  In FY14, CIPs of £4.7 million had been delivered against a target of £11.3 million amounting to delivery of 42 per cent against target of which only approximately £2.3 million was in recurrent savings.  The target for FY15 was £10.4 million of which £4 million was in assured projects with a remaining gap of £6.4 million.  An Extended Executive session on 20 May 2014 was scheduled to work on identifying further cost savings from the Productivity Programme and HR Programme.  The Chair asked for an update to be provided to the Board on the outcome of the CIP session on 20 May 2014.  
	MME

	b

c
	DL added that work was now taking place with the Finance Team to provide a greater level of assurance on the costing of the CIP projects but cautioned that some CIP projects could still be at risk because of delays or implementation issues.  The slide in the report on projects with assurance still underway or under development therefore did not include any figures or estimates until financial assurance was more certain.  

The Committee noted the report. 

DL left the meeting. HK joined the meeting.
	

	12.
a

b
	Cashflow forecast to 31 March 2015 
PD presented Paper FIC 20/2014 which showed actual results as at 31 March 2014 and a forecast to 31 March 2015.  The Trust’s cashflow position remained positive over the period to March 2015.  PD noted that the report anticipated that the proceeds from the Manor land sale were forecast at £4.2 million in March 2015 although further to discussion at this meeting at item 5 above, it should now be anticipated that the proceeds would not be available until April 2015.  There was sufficient cash to manage this delay but there could still be an impact upon the liquidity and continuity of service ratio.  

The Committee noted the report.


	

	13.
a

b

c

d

e
	Reference Costs Analysis 2012/13 
HK presented Paper FIC 31/2014 and gave a presentation on the 2012/13 Reference Costs process and submission, competitor and service benchmarking and the process to implement a Patient Level Information Costing System (PLICS) for use in the 2013/14 submission.  The Trust had submitted a total Reference Cost quantum of £194 million with excluded costs totalling £38 million.  However, the Reference Cost submission covered only 84 per cent of the Trust’s total cost quantum and was not, therefore, fully indicative of the performance of the Trust as the following services were excluded from the submission: Complex Needs and Childrens’ Learning Disability Services (from Mental Health Services); and Primary Dental Services, Intermediate Care and Prison Health Services (from Community Services).  In return, the Trust received comparative data showing how the Trust had scored against national costs and its place in the Reference Costs Index (the published measure of relative efficiency against other providers).  A Reference Cost Index (RCI) score of less than 100 indicated better relative performance and efficiency against other NHS providers.
The Trust had scored 90 (88 when adjusted for Market Forces Factors).  This was an improvement against the previous submission for 2011/12 when the Trust had scored 95 and its lowest score since submissions began.  However, the 2012/13 submission was not directly comparable on a like-for-like basis against the 2011/12 submission as data quality had improved, with more activity being recorded for the 2012/13 submission, and 2011-12 had been the first year that the new Mental Health currencies of Care Clusters were used for the Reference Cost submission and these had been excluded from the national calculation of the overall RCI score in 2011/12.  The Trust’s RCI score for 2012/13 indicated that the Trust was operating relatively efficiently compared to other NHS providers with similar structures and delivering services at a lower cost than other providers.  However, RCI assessment was dependant on accurate activity data, vulnerable to changes in recording practice and did not take account of: quality of care or outcomes; different service configurations, patient mix or contracting arrangements; or all of the services offered by the Trust. 

HK highlighted that:
· Trust-wide the RCIs for all services had improved except for Other Acute Services which had seen significant investment in “Hospital at Home”; 
· based on 2012/13 Reference Costs, the Trust had delivered services at a total cost of £194 million compared to the expected cost of £221.3 million; 
· Specialist Mental Health Services, Hospital at Home and Admitted - Non-Specialist Rehab Level 3 were the only services with unit costs which were higher than the national average unit costs.  The reasons behind this were still being investigated; and
· the overall RCI of clustered services may change in the next reporting period due to improved data quality and more refined costing methodology based on the use of PLICS, once implemented. PLICS would provide a “bottom-up” approach to costing through combining activity, financial and operational data to cost individual episodes of patient care.  No additional work would be required of clinical staff to input the relevant data to support this as it was drawn from the EHR through the Cube reporting system.  

The CEO asked what the lowest RCI score had been for 2012/13.  HK confirmed that the lowest score achieved by another NHS Trust had been around 72. The CEO  noted that the Trust’s RCI score demonstrated the efficiency and productivity of its operations and emphasised the gap between the actual funding available to the Trust compared to what it could be if funding was based on average Reference Costs.  The CEO requested that the Finance Team circulate out-of-session the RCI scores for other local or comparable NHS providers.  

The Committee noted the report. 

HK left the meeting.


	MME/HK



	14.
a

b
	Procurement update
PD presented Paper FIC 30/2014 which set out progress related to the Procurement Transformation and Cost Base Reduction exercise.  PD noted that the new Head of Procurement was now in post and was reviewing the Procurement function’s structure and strategy.  

The Committee noted the report.


	

	15.
a

b
	Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) commercial update FY14
The DoF presented Paper FIC 32/2014 which reviewed FY14 performance for OPS.  OPS had delivered a surplus of approximately £375,000 which was its best performance to date.  The target surplus for FY15 was approximately £468,000 largely through anticipated revenue growth.  

The Committee noted the report.  


	

	16.
a


	Any Other Business 
None.
	

	The meeting was closed at: 17:17. 
	

	Date of next meeting:  

· Monday, 14 July 2014: 14:30-17:00 

	


BoD 71/2014


(Agenda item: 14ii)
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